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	UNAPPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Professor Jane Wright, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards)


	Present
	Mrs Jo Andrews; Mr Richard Barnard; Dr Wayne Campbell; Ms Colette Coleman; Mr Ian Davis; Ms Rachel Fletcher; Dr Wyn Johnson; Mr Peter Luther; Mr Richard Murphy; Ms Claire Nixon; Dr David Penman; Mr David Stanbury; Dr Ceri Watkins, Dr Pam Cox; Dr Fiona Hughes; Professor Stuart Manson; Dr David Pevalin; Ms Camilla Thoresen; Dr Melissa Tyler


	Apologies
	Mr Hentley Ignatius; Mr Martin Stimson; Professor Rob Stones; Dr Andrew Wood

	
	

	Secretary
	Sheila Foster, Academic Standards and Partnerships Officer


	In attendance
	Ms Nicola East; Ms Rachel Frost; Ms Liz Laws; Ms Katie Rakow


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda: 7, 10b, 14 
	12/40

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING (QAEC/12/01)
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 8 February 2012. 
	12/41

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING 
	

	None
	
	12/42

	
	

	CHAIR’S ACTION
	

	None
	
	12/43

	
	

	CHAIR’S REPORT (QAEC/12/15)
	

	
	

	Noted
	That the next Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education Institutional Review of the University would take place during the academic year 2013-14. 
	12/44

	
	

	Noted


	That the Student Charter had been approved by Senate on 25 April 
	12/45

	Noted
	That the Policy for Departmental Student Support had been approved by Senate on 25 April. 
	12/46

	
	

	Noted
	That a revised University Learning and Teaching Strategy Document would be brought to the Committee during 2012-13. 
	12/47

	
	

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE WORKING PARTY ON EXTERNAL EXAMINERS (QAEC/12/03)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The new QAA requirement to publish the names and affiliations of External Examiners in Student Handbooks, and the fact that these details would now be included in course information.  It was agreed that a link to web information could be published in handbooks. 
	12/48

	
	

	Agreed
	In relation to the Criteria for the Nomination of External Examiners, that the phrase at Bf) “significantly involved in recent or current collaborative research” be clarified, or guidance given on what constituted “significant involvement”.
	12/49

	
	

	Noted
	In relation to the Role and Responsibilities of External Examiners at the University of Essex, that the document should be revisited to correct some minor typographical errors, and to ensure that differences between the duties of Award and Module Externals are specific and accurate.  
	12/50

	
	

	Recommended to Senate
	That the revised Criteria for the Nomination of External Examiners, and the Role and Responsibilities of External Examiners be approved, subject to Chair’s approval of the amendments specified above.
	12/51

	
	

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE TASK AND FINISH GROUP REVIEWING FITNESS TO PRACTISE PROCEDURES (QAEC/12/17)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A Report from the Task and Finish Group to Review Fitness to Practise Procedures (currently called Breach of Professional Conduct, Fitness to Practise and Termination of Training Procedures) which included recommended revised procedures.
	12/52

	
	
	

	Noted
	That with respect to the level of proof required in considering a case, the Review Group have included a statement that the Fitness to Practise Committee will work on a basis of ‘the balance of probabilities’ rather than ‘beyond reasonable doubt’.
	12/53

	
	
	

	Resolved
	In relation to the grounds for appeal against decisions of the Fitness to Practise panel, that Section B5(a) be deleted as it would be impossible to define what “reasonable efforts to acquire information” would be.  The committee considered that matter was covered in 5b(c) concerning “procedural irregularity”
	12/54

	
	

	Resolved
	That Section 6 of the new Fitness to Practise Procedure be finalised in consultation with the Deputy Academic Registrar (Systems Administration) who was leading a review of Criminal Records Bureau checking procedures.  
	12/55

	
	

	Noted
	Following discussion of the possible insertion of the caveat “other grounds (of appeal) will be considered on their merits” this was rejected unanimously.
	12/56

	
	

	
	

	Recommended to Senate
	That the revised Fitness to Practise Procedures be approved, subject to Chair’s approval of the amendments specified above.
	12/57

	
	

	UPDATE FROM THE EMPLOYABILITY IMPLEMENTATION GROUP (FORMERLY EMPLOYABILITY ACTION GROUP) (QAEC/12/18)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The terms of reference of the Employability Implementation Group
	12/58

	
	

	Reported
	The Director of Employability reported that the discussions of the Employability Implementation Group would be student focussed, and that a Practitioners’ Forum would also be established.  The group would respond to Senate decisions on employability matters and develop its own strategy, elements of which were

a) Good Practice Guides for students for the development of CVs

b) The establishment in October 2012 of an Essex Employability Award for volunteering students

c) The Science Without Borders initiative

d) Working more closely with departments on the development of Departmental Employability Plans   
	12/59

	
	

	Noted
	That the names of the Associate Deans should be added to the list of membership.
	12/60

	
	

	UPDATE FROM THE RULES OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW GROUP (QAEC/12/18)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Dean of Law and Management as Chair of the Review Group, reported that on 25 April Senate had approved a number of changes to take effect from the academic year 2012-13. There had been changes to the postgraduate rules to introduce greater conformity across the University and the removal of discretion from postgraduate examination boards to accord with undergraduate rules. In the undergraduate rules of assessment clarification had been introduced concerning the number of credits which could be reassessed, and to allow marks for students taking a study abroad year as part of their course to have their final degree marks calculated in two alternative ways, both including and not including the marks from the year abroad, and then awarding the higher of the two. 
	12/61

	
	

	Reported
	Further amendments to the Rules of Assessment would be recommended to the Academic Board in June, with a view to passing approved recommendations to the July meeting of Senate.  Dual calculation would be retained, but amendments made to adjust for borderline marks, bringing calculations more into line with other institutions in the sector.  
	12/62

	
	
	

	Reported
	All approved amendments would apply to the cohort of students registering in October 2012, with the effect that there would be two sets of rules operating concurrently until that cohort would reach their final year.
	12/63

	
	

	
	The Chair drew the attention of the Committee to systems at other institutions which included some marks from the first year of a degree course in the calculation of the final award.  She linked this with more general concerns, recently expressed, about student perceptions of the importance of the first year in their university careers.
	12/64

	
	

	
	The Chair of the Review Group reported that the Group had looked at data on this from other institutions. During discussion regarding the inclusion of first year marks in calculating the final award the following points were made:

The potential difficulty in retaining a high level of optionality in the first year, which had always been considered important at Essex; 

It might be preferable to introduce positive incentives to students to strive for good marks in the first year for example scholarship or other financial incentives;
the potential increased workload for External Examiners.
	12/65

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment Review Group should give further consideration to data from other Universities, and to the impact which including first year marks in award marks would have at Essex.
	12/66

	
	

	UPDATE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF KEY INFORMATION SETS (QAEC/12/10)
	

	
	

	Received
	An update on the work being undertaken by the Key Information Set Implementation Group. 
	12/67

	
	

	UPDATE FROM THE SUB-COMMITTEE ON LEARNING AND TEACHING INNOVATION (QAEC/12/20)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report from the chair of the Sub-Committee on Learning and Teaching outlining activities in 2011-12, Teaching and Learning Innovation Fund bids, the Excellence in Teaching Award and the National Teaching Fellowship Scheme. . 
	12/68

	
	

	UNIVERSITY GUIDANCE FOR TURNITIN USERS (QAEC/12/20)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper outlining new guidance for students on the use of the online plagiarism checking software programme Turnitin.    
	12/69

	
	

	Noted
	That advice on the use of Turnitin was being embedded in Learning and Development’s advice to students.    There was discussion about the role of online submission, and whether the Online Coursework Submission system could include pre-submission to Turnitin, and it was noted that the Academic Services Sub-Group (also chaired by the PVC Academic Standards) had oversight of priorities for the ISS technology team.  She endorsed the statement of the Director of ISS that incorporation of OCS and student support systems into COR were their first priority, with attention turning to the incorporation of Turnitin at a subsequent stage.
	12/70

	
	
	

	
	The Chair noted the usefulness of the guidance in this paper on the interpretation of data given by Turnitin submission.
	12/71

	
	

	EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY COMMITTEE: ANALYSIS OF STUDENT SATISFACTION RESULTS 2011 (QAEC/12/23)
	

	
	

	Received
	An analysis of the results of the SS2011 equality data in relation to responses from students with registered disabilities.
	12/72

	
	

	Noted
	The Academic Registrar reported that data from the past two years showed declining levels of satisfaction, particularly in the areas of Assessment and Feedback, Organisation and Management and Personal Development among students with disabilities.  He noted, however that the sample sizes were very small (14 in 2010 and 13 in 2011), and that although the Committee should not be complacent, there was a case for gathering more data before action could be considered.
	12/73

	
	

	Resolved
	The Committee would examine data from 2012 in the next academic year. 
	12/74

	
	

	POSTGRADUATE TAUGHT STUDENT ENTRY PROFILE, PROGRESSION AND DEGREE OUTCOME STATISTICS (QAEC/12/23)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report  on postgraduate taught student entry profiles, progression and degree outcome statistics was received from the Planning Office.
	12/75

	
	
	

	Noted
	The decrease in overall numbers of home and EU students, alongside the increase in overseas students.  The committee observed that fees for postgraduate taught courses would remain static for the coming academic year.  

The table of key statistics was considered particularly useful  
	12/76

	
	

	Resolved
	This data should be considered by both Faculty Boards and Graduate Directors, and updates should regularly go to those parties. 
	12/77

	
	

	UPDATE ON THE DOCTORAL DEVELOPMENT POINTS SCHEME (QAEC/12/24)
	

	
	

	Received
	A summary of postgraduate taught student entry and exit data for 2011-12, showing full-time and part-time data separately. 
	12/78

	
	

	Noted
	That whilst there had been a decrease in home and EU students, the numbers of overseas students had increased.  It was further noted that postgraduate fees would remain static for 2012-13.  
	12/79

	
	

	
	Some points of data were queried and clarification would be sought from the Planning Office on these matters. It was noted that numbers of lesser awards made to full-time students were so small as to be of questionable use.  The percentage of Economics awards aimed for in 2010-11 was queried.
	12/80

	
	

	Recommended to the Planning Office
	That this data be routinely submitted to the Graduate Directors and to Faculty Boards. 
	12/81

	
	

	REPORT FROM ADMISSIONS SUB-COMMITTEE (QAEC/12/25)
	

	
	

	Received
	A brief statement was received that the review of undergraduate and postgraduate admissions policies had resulted in minor amendments which would be approved by the Chair.
	12/82

	
	

	Noted
	That the amalgamation of the undergraduate and graduate admissions procedures into one admission procedures was under consideration.  
	12/83

	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	

	None
	  
	12/84

	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Wednesday 7 November 2012, 14:00 – 16:00, 5S.4.11
	12/85

	
	
	


Sheila Foster

Academic Standards and Partnerships Officer
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1

